

DOMESTIC HOMICIDE REVIEW SOLIHULL

DHR 2 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Simon Hill: Independent chair and overview author

Table of Contents

1.	. In	troduction	3
	1.1	Summary of the circumstances leading to the Review	3
	1.2	Subjects of the Review	
	1.3	The Review process (Full details of the criteria for the Domestic Homicide Review,	
		parallel processes and methodology undertaken are included in the Overview	
		report)	4
	1.4	The Domestic Homicide Review panel and Independent Chairs and Overview	
	Auth	or	
	1.5	Time period	
	1.6	Individual Management Reviews (IMRs)	
	1.7	Individual needs	
	1.8	Terms of Reference	6
		8.1 Terms of Reference for the Independent Mangement Reviews and Key Lines of	
	er	nquiry 7	
2.	Tł	ne Surviving family	7
_	2.1	Family involvement in the Review	
	2.2	Family information	
	2.3	Family views and wishes	
		•	
3.	. Th	ne Facts	9
	3.1	Family history and community context of the victims	
	3.2	Key episodes based upon the chronology of agency involvement1	
	3.3	Early involvement1	1
	3.4	The Mental Health crisis (July 2014) Edited version of events: full details in	
	Over	view report1	
	_	4.1 Arrest and detention of Jack: Custody Mental Health Assessment 1	
	3.	4.2 The visit to the Walk-In Centre: Sunday 06/07/141	
		4.3 The Acute Mental Health Crisis: Monday 07/07/16 1	
	3.5	Key themes identified1	9
4.	. A ı	nalysis 19	9
•	4.1	Recognising the onset of an acute psychotic mental health crisis: family and	
		cy responses to Jack's mental health2	0
	•	1.1 What do we learn from agency and family responses about recognising an	_
		rute psychotic mental health episode?2	3
	•	Practitioners should address cultural attitudes to mental health where appropriate	
	dι	iring assessments to identify early on any inhibitions or concerns that could hamper	
		fective care2	3
	4.2		
	4	2.1 What do we learn about custody procedures for mentally vulnerable	
	in	dividuals?2	8
	4.3	Recognising cannabis-induced psychosis and its' long term impact upon mental	
	healt	th2	9
	4	3.1 What do we learn about recognising the potential significance of cannabis-	
	in	duced psychosis?3	0
	4.4	Call-handling procedures between West Midlands ambulance and police services	
		30	
	4.	4.1 What do we learn about the call handling procedures between West Midlands	
	Ar	mbulance Service and West Midlands Police?	2

		Incident management during the Acute Mental health Crisis of 7 July 2014 5.1 What do we learn from the incident management during the acute mental	32
	h	ealth crisis of 7 July 2014	34
5.	C	onclusions	35
6.	R	ecommendations	37
	6.1	Strategic recommendations of the Domestic Homicide Panel	37

1. Introduction

1.1 Summary of the circumstances leading to the Review

- 1. The incident occurred at 03:34 hours on 7 July 2014. Ambulance Control contacted the police and requested their assistance at home address 1, as a 'suicidal psychiatric patient' (Jack) was in possession of scissors and was threatening to stab both the paramedics and then himself.
- 2. Uniformed response officers attended and having liaised with the parties present, concluded that there was no role for the police at that time. They subsequently left the premises along with paramedic leaving the patient with his parents.
- 3. At 0517 hours that same day a female (Julie) telephoned the police. She was screaming and stated that her brother was self-harming. She had locked herself in the bathroom of the house.
- 4. At 0523 hours Police received a further call from Ambulance Control in relation to home address 1, reporting that a male had stabbed his mother.
- 5. Officers immediately attended the address and subsequently discovered the bodies of Anna and John. The same young male (Jack) was found at the address. He was suffering from what appeared to be self-inflicted injuries. He was arrested on suspicion of murdering his parents.

1.2 Subjects of the Review

1. The victims were: Anna and John. The perpetrator was their son, Jack. There were two siblings; another son, David and a daughter, Julie.

1.3 The Review process (Full details of the criteria for the Domestic Homicide Review, parallel processes and methodology undertaken are included in the Overview report)

- Safer Solihull Partnership is conducting this review in response to the requirements
 of Section 9 of the Domestic Violence, Crime and Victims Act (2004.) This creates an
 expectation for local areas to undertake a multi-agency review following a domestic
 violence homicide (DHR.) This provision came into force on 13 April 2011.
- 2. The decision to hold a Domestic Homicide Review was made by the Chair of the Safer Solihull Community Safety Partnership on 28th July 2014, as the circumstances of the death fulfilled the criteria to conduct a domestic homicide review as defined in the Domestic Violence, Crimes and Victims Act 2004.
- 3. The independent chair, Anne Cole, led the review in the preparation of the terms of reference and chaired panels on the 4 August 2014, 29 October 2014 and 28 November 2014. The panel meetings considered the Independent Management Reviews and sought additional information to assist learning.
- 4. Due to personal reasons, the chair Anne Cole, informed the Chair of the Safer Solihull Community Safety Partnership that she would not to be able to continue in her role and asked that a new chair be appointed.
- 5. The new chair, Simon Hill was identified and appointed in February 2015. The new chair led panel meetings on the 19 March 2015, 13 August 2015, 25 January 2016 and 20 May 2016 and also held the meetings with family members.

1.4 The Domestic Homicide Review panel and Independent Chairs and Overview Author

- 1. The panel was formed from the following representation:
- Solihull Council Community Safety Manager
- Solihull Council Domestic Abuse Co-ordinator
- Solihull Clinical Commissioning Group- designated nurse Safeguarding Adults & Children
- West Midlands Police Public Protection Unit Detective Inspector
- West Midlands Ambulance Service Head of Safeguarding
- Birmingham and Solihull Mental Health Trust
- Heart of England Foundation Trust Safeguarding

- Birmingham and Solihull Women's Aid
- Staffordshire and West Midlands Community Rehabilitation Company
- 2. The independent panel chair and overview author, Simon Hill is a retired police public protection investigator with twelve years' experience of child and adult safeguarding and major investigations. Prior to leaving the police service he managed the Public Protection Review Team, responsible for writing the force's Individual Management Reviews and contributing to over thirty Domestic Homicide Reviews and child and adult Serious Case Reviews. He has chaired several Domestic Homicide Reviews and adult Serious Case Reviews in the region. He has had no involvement with the case subject of this Domestic Homicide Review.

1.5 Time period

 Agencies were asked to consider all relevant records relating to the subject and identified family members, for the period 1 September 2006 to 7 July 2014 the date on which the homicides occurred. The start date was selected in order to capture any relevant information whilst Jack was attending school.

1.6 Individual Management Reviews (IMRs)

- 1. As a result of the initial scoping exercise, Independent Management Reviews were requested from the following agencies:
- West Midlands Ambulance Service NHS Foundation Trust
- West Midlands Police
- Hertfordshire Constabulary
- Birmingham and Solihull Foundation Mental Health Trust
- Solihull Clinical Commissioning Group
- Heart of England NHS Foundation Trust
- Youth Offending Services
- 2. Reports were also received from:
- Hertfordshire County Council reviewing the actions of staff providing services in relation to the in-custody mental health assessment of Jack.
- Manchester Metropolitan University
- West Midlands Ambulance Services; Table top review by Mental Health Street Triage team

1.7 Individual needs

- 1. Home Office Guidance requires consideration of individual needs and specifically:'

 were procedures sensitive to the ethnic, cultural, linguistic and religious identity of
 the victim, the perpetrator and their families? Was consideration for vulnerability
 and disability necessary?'
- 2. Section 149 of the Equality Act 2010 introduced a public sector duty which is incumbent upon all organisations participating in the review namely to; eliminate discrimination, harassment victimisation and any other conduct that is prohibited by or under this Act, advance equality of opportunity between persons who share relevant protected characteristics and persons who do not share it, foster good relations between persons who share a relevant characteristic and persons who do not share it.'
- 3. The review gave due consideration to all the protected characteristics under the Act. The review sought guidance from cultural advisers with experience of South East Asian communities within the West Midlands including an Equality and Inclusion Manager from West Midlands Police.
- 4. In the limited engagements agencies had with the victims and perpetrator the review found no evidence of discriminatory practice in relation to race, culture or ethnicity. It seems likely that John was excluded from participation with agencies because of his poor command of English. The review found no evidence that this was taken into account, and it appeared that Anna would have spoken on his behalf.
- 5. None of the Individual Management Reviews identified good practice by their staff that may have demonstrated that they took into account cultural attitudes to mental health, although this is not to say that individual professionals were not sensitive to issues of race, ethnicity or culture and language.
- 6. The surviving family did not identify any discriminatory behaviour on the part of the agencies they came into contact with.

1.8 Terms of Reference

The full terms of reference are included in the Overview report

1.8.1 Terms of Reference for the Individual Management Reviews (IMRs) and Key Lines of enquiry

- To establish whether it was known, or could have been suspected that Jack posed a serious risk to Anna or John and whether any action could have been taken to prevent the homicides.
- 2. To establish, therefore, whether the homicides were predictable or preventable.
- 3. To establish whether information was known or could have been established through disclosures by David or Julie that Jack posed a serious risk to Anna and John and whether any action could have been taken to prevent the homicide.
- 4. To identify how effective agencies were in identifying the risks that the alleged perpetrator, Jack, posed, and how effectively such risks were managed if identified.
- 5. To establish how well agencies work together and to identify any gaps and/or changes that are required to strengthen inter-agency working; practice; policies; or procedures to improve the identification and protection of people subject to domestic abuse within Solihull.
- 6. To establish what knowledge agencies have that indicated that Anna and\or John might be a victim and Jack a perpetrator of domestic abuse; and how did agencies respond to this information?
- 7. Were there issues in relation to capacity or resources in agencies that impacted on the ability of the agency to provide services (to the victims, perpetrator or any family member) or which impacted on the agency's ability to work effectively with others?

2. The Surviving family

2.1 Family involvement in the Review

1. The review identified three family members whom the panel believed should be given the opportunity to contribute to the review. These were the two surviving children (David and Julie), of the victims (Anna and John). The brother of Anna, (Andrew) had the most frequent and sustained contact with the family. He was asked to represent the views of his parents. (Mother and Father to Anna and Andrew, Grandparents to Jack, David and Julie.) Extended families of both victims were identified living in Holland and the USA; however they apparently had little contact with either victim. Communication was facilitated initially through the Family Liaison Officer of the West Midlands Police.

- 2. It had been identified with the Family Liaison Officer that because of the vulnerability of the surviving children, their uncle (Andrew), would act as an intermediary between the review and the family. The original Chair wrote in August 2014 to Andrew, describing the process and offering the opportunity for the family to engage with the review. However it was made clear that any extended engagement would be after the trial of Jack.
- 3. In the aftermath, the incident was subject to scrutiny by the Independent Police Complaints Commission (IPCC) because of the police involvement with the victims and perpetrator immediately before the homicides. Andrew chose to defer any decision on engagement until after the IPCC enquiry and the completion of the trial. David was identified as vulnerable due to behavioural and mental health issues and had declined to be involved. Julie expressed the view that she presently wanted to concentrate upon her recovery and commit to her studies.
- 4. Following the completion of the trial and sentencing of Jack, and the change of Review chair, in April 2015 the offer to participate in the review was renewed to David, Julie and Andrew.
- 5. Andrew and his wife met with the Chair and the Community Safety Manager for Safer Solihull partnership, together with an advocate from Advocacy after Fatal Domestic Abuse (AAFDA) on the 15 June 2015 and again on 25 February 2016.
- 6. As a result of the first family meeting, the AAFDA advocate and Andrew spoke with Julie who subsequently agreed to participate. She met with the Chair and Community Safety Manager on the 24 June 2015 supported by a friend who had been present during the incident of 05 April 2014 (the arrest of Jack following an incident on a London-bound coach.)
- 7. No other family or friends of the victims have expressed a desire to participate in the Domestic Homicide Review.

2.2 Family information

1. Julie spoke openly and movingly about the family history and her upbringing in the family home in Solihull. Her perspective upon key events will be identified throughout the review. She is the only surviving family member who witnessed the acute mental health crisis suffered by Jack, which led to the key episodes from the 05 July 2014 to the 7 July 2014.

2. Andrew was able to give some understanding of the cultural background of his sister, Anna. He was in regular contact with Jack before the incident and remains in contact with him. He provided his interpretation of the family dynamic based upon contact with his sister, her husband and the children. He also was able to summarise the views of the parents of Anna.

2.3 Family views and wishes

- Julie stressed that emergency responders should have sought to engage with her as
 the caller for service and should have been more observant, asking more questions
 of all concerned.
- 2. She also felt that if information (in multilingual form) had been available to her mother, explaining in simple terms the types of mental health interventions available and the rights of mentally vulnerable individuals, it may have gone some way to allay her prejudices and fears of mental health services.

3. The Facts

3.1 Family history and community context of the victims

- 1. Anna was Vietnamese and John was Malaysian. (Anna's family arrived in the UK from Saigon in 1979, and moved to Solihull in 1980.) They met in the UK at the restaurant where Anna worked at weekends. They were married in 1988. Their relationship did not get the immediate support of their families; however Anna was apparently strong willed and persisted in her choice of partner. Their early-married life was marked by financial difficulties. They lived for a period in poor rented accommodation in Sparkbrook, Birmingham, before moving in with Anna's parents in Solihull. Their marriage endured and apparently in time, Anna received the blessing of her mother.
- 2. Jack was born in 1990, and as the first grandchild, spent a lot of his early years with his grandmother whose own son, Andrew had just left home for university. He was shown a lot of affection and 'fussed over' by his grandmother. Jack latterly formed a bond with his uncle that endured into adulthood. Andrew clearly took pride in respecting and listening to the wishes and views of his nephews and niece.
- 3. Anna spoke Cantonese to her husband, who spoke little or no English. To her children she spoke almost exclusively in English. Consequently the children had an

- understanding of conversational Cantonese, but could not write or read the language. Julie said she could understand 'most' of what was said between her parents.
- 4. The family moved to home address 1 in Solihull where the homicides occurred. David was born in 1993, and his sister Julie in 1996. The home had three bedrooms. John always had a room to himself, Anna sharing a bedroom with Julie, and later with David. Julie remembered sharing her room with Jack from when she was about 16, until he left for university. (She shared the room again with her brother when he returned home, up to and including the tragic events of July 2014).
- 5. The children attended local schools. Although there are small South East Asian communities in the area, according to Julie, the family had little to do with their cultural roots. Although Anna's parents lived nearby, it does not appear the family had close friends from within their community, or strong relationships with neighbours and local people. This was determined in no small part by their mother's drive for them to achieve more than she and their father had, leading to a very busy but isolated home life.
- 6. John worked unsociable hours in restaurants around Birmingham and was kind, quiet and withdrawn, taking little part in decision-making or in the day-to-day running of the home. Anna was the only driver and consequently spent a lot of time dropping and picking up the family. She had worked in local men's outfitters and also as a ward hostess at a local hospital.
- 7. Anna was described by her daughter as; 'the boss of our home'. In conversation with the author, both Julie and Andrew described Anna's personality and demeanour in very similar terms.
- 8. They recognised that Anna wanted the very best for her children, pushing them to achieve in both academic and pastoral activities. Although Jack was the gifted musician, all the children were expected to learn instruments. Their mother's measure of success was their obtaining good degrees leading to well-paid jobs with the status and recognition that she perhaps had not been able to achieve.
- 9. Anna apparently had clear views as to how this would be realised and allowed no discussion. This brought her into frequent conflict with all her children, but particularly with Jack and David. Andrew apparently sometimes tried to persuade his sister to listen to her children but to no avail. Julie and Jack therefore formed a very close relationship. According to Julie, the children could not and would not go to

- their parents to discuss any concerns. Their father would not go against the wishes of his spouse and would defer to her in everything. Anna when challenged would very quickly become very loud and confrontational.
- 10. As the boys grew up, the conflicts allegedly intensified and according to Julie, they were both keen to move away and gain independence. Julie by her own admission was more compliant, submitting to the strict regime her mother imposed.
- 11. In the last few years, she became the focus of her mother's aspirations for success as both David, and latterly Jack, failed to meet their mother's expectations. However Julie recognised her isolation from peers, which became more significant as she sought independence. She told the author; 'I felt different to my friends I was not allowed to go to sleep overs or go to parties. She never said why really but she was over protective.'
- 12. It is clear from speaking to Andrew that although he and his sister would be in regular contact (he would visit when coming to see his parents) she did not share or discuss any concerns with him. Their parents felt their daughter was too severe with her children.

3.2 Key episodes based upon the chronology of agency involvement

1. There were very few agencies contacts with the family during the period under review; the majority related to health issues. (John had a life-limiting illness immediately before the homicides.)

3.3 Early involvement

- (Details concerning David, that indicated a similar mental health history to that of his brother Jack are included only in the Overview report)
- 2. There was little in the history of Jack that could have given rise to serious concern about his mental health. As an adolescent he was quite frequently in trouble at school, where he would sometimes get into fights. (In March 2009 Jack was treated for head injuries in hospital having been involved in a fight.) He was permanently excluded from school in September 2005 for threatening other pupils and firing a BB gun in school.
- 3. In 2006 Jack, came to notice of police in relation to allegations of shoplifting and again in 2008, when he received a final warning. At the time, he disclosed to the

- custody officer that 'he has self-harmed on one previous occasion due to problems with his parents, whom he regards as the sole problem in this regard.'
- 4. In September 2010 Jack started a BA (Hons) Music/Sport Development degree at Manchester Metropolitan University (MMU) at the Crewe campus. He immediately changed to study music as a single honours course.
- 5. Jack's university career was troubled. He failed to complete the first year course and re-enrolled in 2011. He was involved in an incident of academic misconduct that was characterised as 'poor academic practice'. His tutor (now retired) recollected that he had financial problems and parental problems because they were 'strict'. He remembered other potential problems with alcohol and drugs use and possibly a relationship problem. (With hindsight it is reasonable to assume that Jack's use of marijuana started around this time.) During his second year, Jack was travelling to University from the Hamstead campus run by Birmingham City University (BCU).
- 6. In 2013 Jack enrolled for a year of study at university in Birmingham. The Domestic Homicide Review has not been able to identify the college Jack attended and neither Julie nor Andrew are able to assist. He then shared rented accommodation in Perry Barr with friends. Their identities have not been established therefore little is known about this period. However with hindsight it is clear that he was not working, amassed considerable debts and according to his uncle had no entitlement to benefits. He did not ask for financial support from his family.
- 7. Jack's tenancy ended in June 2014 and he was obliged to move back to his parents' address. He did visit his uncle for about a fortnight in early June 2014. At that time, Jack was disorientated and 'lost' and he slept-in late every day. However there were apparently no indications of mental health concerns. He was encouraged by his uncle to consider applying for jobs in London and moving down permanently. A date was set; 21 July 2014, Andrew recollected that this would coincide with a trip to Solihull to help take his mother (grandmother to Jack) to hospital.

3.4 The Mental Health crisis (July 2014) Edited version of events: full details in Overview report

It is clear that when Jack moved home, considerable family tensions resurfaced.
 Apparently conflict broke out between Jack and his mother as she expressed her frustration and disappointment with him.

- 2. Julie, in conversation with the author identified with hindsight, in the month prior to the homicides, the early indications of the mental health crisis that occurred. Her brother became increasingly reclusive, and stopped going out. He apparently took little care of himself. He would apparently 'smoke a lot of weed'. Julie knew he was 'in trouble', having to pay back money for drugs, drinking, smoking and rent arrears. Letters remained unopened. The previous close relationship deteriorated and Jack would not listen to Julie when she told him to seek help.
- 3. Apparently Anna's response was to tell her son to 'sort himself out' and 'get a job.'

 There were repeated arguments where Anna would apparently shout and 'stay angry 'for a considerable time.
- 4. In the week before July 7 2014, Jack spoke of hearing voices. Julie told her mother they needed to get her brother to a doctor, but she apparently resisted, saying they would 'drug him up.'
- 5. Anna believed that both her son and daughter could become rich through a modelling career. Anna therefore arranged a trip to London by coach to go to an agency open morning and do some sight-seeing.

3.4.1 Arrest and detention of Jack: Custody Mental Health Assessment

- 1. On Saturday 5 July 2014, Anna, her son and daughter and Julie's school friend took a coach to London. They were seated separately, and Julie recollects Jack was nervously looking round at other passengers. It is apparent with hindsight, that Jack's mental state led him to believe there was danger or threat from the fellow passengers and that they would be harmed if they continued the journey to London.
- 2. The bus was travelling on the M40 motorway, when he approached the driver and asked to be let off. He was told this was not possible. Julie woke her mother as this was happening, and she followed her son and persuaded him to return to his seat...However, he soon returned to the front of the bus, carrying a small pair of scissors in a multi-tool and demanded to be let off the bus. The driver stopped and let him alight and his mother followed him.
- 3. The driver called the local police (08:48) an armed response vehicle attended and Jack was arrested for affray and possession of an offensive weapon and at 09:18 he was taken to Watford police station. He was apparently calm and compliant.
- 4. On arrival into custody Jack stated to the custody officer that he had heard voices in his head immediately before the incident. He did not disclose any mental health

- issues, nor did he acknowledge use of drugs or drink. He did disclose his one selfharm incident.
- 5. At 10:45 Jack was seen to be attempting to cut his wrists with his notice of rights and entitlements and also attempted to bite both wrists. His clothes were removed and he was put into an anti-self-harm suit. At 11:13 he was subject of an informal medical examination where the custody nurse concluded he was fit to be detained but not interviewed or charged and required constant observation. Jack disclosed that he felt there were people 'out to get him.'
- 6. At 15:50 a doctor who was a Force Medical Examiner (FME) conducted a mental state examination. The Force Medical Examiner concluded that a full Medical Health Act Assessment (FMHAA) was required. Jack apparently told him that he had smoked a lot of cannabis in the week preceding his trip to London. The doctor agreed with the earlier assessment and added that Jack was at increased suicide risk and that constant observation should be maintained. The doctor also concluded that Jack required an appropriate adult.
- 7. The Independent Approved Mental Health Professional (AMHP) discussed the case with a Specialist Registrar and with the Force Medical Examiner to assess whether in view of Jack's apparent cannabis use; a full mental health assessment could take place. They concluded it could. The Approved Mental Health Professional established through the Solihull Mental Health Crisis Team, that Jack was not known to their service.
- 8. The Approved Mental Health Professional, the registrar and a section 12 mental health assessment GP¹ conducted a full mental health assessment at 20:47. No independent appropriate adult was present or requested. Jack was very calm during the assessment, made 'good eye contact', smiled 'at the right times'. Jack admitted to cannabis use for about a year. The assessment concluded that he had 'experienced a drug induced psychotic episode which had now passed.' He was advised to return home and seek help for the cannabis use rather than continue to London. Jack claimed he had stopped smoking cannabis. It does not appear that he disclosed that he had been hearing voices for some time.

DHR 2 Exec summary version 4 30.8.17

MENTAL HEALTH ACT 1983 SEC 12.(2) 'Of the medical recommendations given for the purposes of any such application, one shall be given by a practitioner approved for the purposes of this section by the Secretary of State as having special experience in the diagnosis or treatment of mental disorder; and unless that practitioner has previous acquaintance with the patient, the other such recommendation shall, if practicable, be given by a registered medical practitioner who has such previous acquaintance. 'before being transferred to a Mental Health unit

- 9. The assessment concluded that Jack did not need to be detained under the Mental Health Assessment Act nor did he need to be offered a voluntary admission.
- 10. Jack could now be dealt with for the criminal matters. He was no longer considered to be vulnerable and therefore no appropriate adult was requested for the police interview.
- 11. At 02:57 Jack was cautioned for threatening behaviour contrary to section 5 of the Public Order Act 1986 and was released from custody. The force at this time did not carry out pre-release risk assessments. Consequently he was handed back his belongings at 02:57 and he chose to take a taxi home to Solihull, where it must be assumed he arrived in the early hours of Sunday morning.

3.4.2 The visit to the Walk-In Centre: Sunday 6 July 2014

- 1. Jack attended a Walk-In centre at 18:13 that day. He was with both his parents. He had apparently become 'very agitated' and was hearing voices and was asking for help. He was seen by a general practitioner (GP). When the GP asked to speak to him alone, Jack became increasingly agitated and refused.
- 2. Jack stated that he had been hearing voices for about a week. He had not slept properly for 8 days; sleeping no more than two hours a night. He described himself as generally anxious with a poor appetite. He disclosed occasional use of cannabis. He denied any ideas of self-harm or harming others. Jack wanted 'to stop his mind racing and get better.'
- 3. The Walk-in centre GP diagnosed 'a neurotic condition with insight present, with insomnia. 'The GP discussed the case with the on-call psychiatrist who suggested prescribing sleeping pills, and advised Jack attend his GP for a referral to the Community Mental Health Team.
- 4. There was no disclosure to the GP of any of the circumstances surrounding his arrest and mental health assessment of the previous day.

3.4.3 The Acute Mental Health Crisis: Monday 7 July 2014

- 1. Jack's mental health worsened during the rest of the evening.
- 2. Julie recounted that on the Sunday night, her brother was unable to sleep, despite taking two of the sleeping pills prescribed at the walk-in centre. The whole family appears to have been involved in trying to control his behaviour. Julie described her brother's demeanour; 'he looked weird he was just like listening to whatever it was

- he was hearing. Just listening not talking to anyone. He was staring off into space and unresponsive. He had a look more like he was scared.'
- 3. He apparently seemed to feel the need to protect his family from a threat and was insistent that they stayed in the room. He kept saying; 'I need to get a knife, a sharp object.' On one occasion Jack took hold of scissors, but his mother took them from him. He said he would go to sleep but then took hold of a sharp object (possibly a penknife).
- 4. Julie left the room because she 'didn't want to say the wrong thing' but then her brother asked to speak to her. His words left a deep impression; 'when he spoke to me he got all emotional. Like he knew something would happen, he said I hope you have a better life than me. He said I can hear them they won't protect me.' '
- 5. As his behaviour became more erratic all three adults tried to control him by pinning him down, but at some point he self-harmed with a penknife. This caused Julie to try and persuade her mother that she needed to call an ambulance. Julie described how she was feeling in the light of the self-harm and her brother's possession of a knife; 'I felt unsafe but I had never been before. I was worried for everybody'
- 6. Julie went into the bathroom and called the emergency services asking for an ambulance at 03:34. The call was around six minutes in duration.
- 7. The call assessor followed the triage questioning protocol then established the reason for the call. Julie explained; 'He's mentally unstable. He's paranoid and he thinks that there's something coming out to get us. He really, he always feels he needs a knife to protect himself.' She explained 'but he's already injured himself twice.'
- 8. Julie reiterated; 'He's speaking to my parents and he's really unstable. He said if we called the ambulance he would, he would stab himself.' The call assessor established that she was away from her brother who was unaware she was calling but also that her parents told her not to call the ambulance.
- 9. Julie was asked "Has he got any weapons?' and she replied; "Erm, he's trying to, my mom's got scissors that he, that we've withdrawn from him...but he's trying to get them back, and he's like really, like really my parents are screaming at him now. I don't know what he is going to do. '
- 10. Around 2:30 minutes into the call, the assessor alerted the ambulance crew that they needed to attend. The call assessor established that Jack had threatened to stab the ambulance crew and then himself.

- 11. At 03:37 the despatcher relayed the message to the police through the Force Contact Centre (FCC) as a call 'for a psychiatric suicide patient' who had access to weapons; scissors and had threatened to stab ambulance crew and himself.
- 12. A double-crewed police Taser-equipped unit was despatched. The police Individual Management Review details that a Police National Computer check was conducted based upon details of Jack gleaned from previous OASIS logs. (Author's note: The Police National Computer did not yet show details of the mental health episode and arrest and caution from Saturday 5th July 2014. The Police National Computer entry was not updated until 13:34 on the 7 July 2014.)
- 13. At around five minutes into the call, the call assessor addressed Julie's personal safety again; 'Can you hear anything going on downstairs now? Julie replied that she could hear talking .The call assessor advised' don't open the door please.' A few moments later the call assessor asked; '...Are you safe in the bathroom there are you?' Julie replied 'I think so'. The call assessor asked 'OK. And you've locked the door?' and was told 'I've locked the door.' Julie added; 'I'm not sure about my parents though they're still..' to which the call assessor replied, 'we've organised the police as well alright. We're just waiting for the police to come so they can all come in together. OK' .The assessor reassured Julie who reiterated that she would not open the door. The assessor stresses; 'No I was going to say, don't open the door and if you hear anything or he comes to the bathroom or anything like that you call straight back on 999 OK?'
- 14. The ambulance responder arrived at 03:41; the police unit was delayed, and timed their arrival at 03:58.
- 15. Julie described her mother's response to both the ambulance crew but more particularly the police. She said; 'I said we need to get him to an ambulance but then the police came and she said no. She has a view that they would do bad things to him and treat him bad, like in the movies.'
- 16. Julie described her call to the Ambulance service; 'I got through to the ambulance service they said they would be there ASAP. They brought the police too. I stayed locked in the bathroom at first. I heard mom say to him (Jack) "the police are here" she said, "act normal or they will take you away". In an assessment with a psychiatrist after the homicides, Jack himself said; 'I tried to act rational and calm because I didn't want them to take me away and leave my family.'

- 17. The officers approached the house and met Anna who let them in after a brief conversation. Anna disclosed that her son had self-harmed and the two crews saw the wrist injury covered with a plaster. Jack was described by police as quiet and calm, but unresponsive. The Ambulance responder described him as 'on edge and stressed'. Jack refused physical examination so the ambulance responder had to make a visual assessment.
- 18. The police officers apparently went to lengths to establish a rapport with Jack. During the course of the conversation with both parents and Jack it was established that John had cancer and was due to have chemotherapy the following day which had caused Jack anxiety.
- 19. The Ambulance responder tried to persuade Jack to attend hospital, but he refused and the responder deemed he had capacity to make that judgement for himself.
- 20. One of the officers asked to speak to Anna in the kitchen. She denied he had Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder or mental health concerns, and when asked denied anything had happened with scissors. She described the self- harm injury as being earlier that day and claimed Jack had been treated at the Walk-In centre. Anna was asked who had called and said she did not know, but the officer based upon her replies formed the opinion it was her daughter, who was upstairs. Anna said she was in the bathroom and did not want to come out. At some point Anna disclosed that Jack had had a panic attack on a bus some days before but apparently did not disclose the outcome. (Author's note: It is quite possible Jack had not told her what had happened.)
- 21. The officer in his interview with the police Individual Management Review author stated that he did not inform the ambulance responder that he believed the caller was the daughter upstairs, because he did not want to alert Jack to this fact.
- 22. In the light of the self-harm concerns, the ambulance responder completed a SADS (SADPERSONS)² assessment of Jack, which did not raise concern levels. The police officers left the scene at 04:48.
- 23. After the emergency services left, Julie remembers Jack saying he wanted to get something to eat in the kitchen. She heard a commotion and crashing and banging, and again called emergency services from the bathroom at 05:21 she then went downstairs and found her father holding her brother against the wall. She ran to her neighbours for help. At 05:23 reports of stabbings were passed by the neighbour, to

DHR 2 Exec summary version 4 30.8.17

² SAD PERSONS is a mnemonic and is a widely used assessment tool for use with suicidal behaviour to assess risk.

- Ambulance control and then to police 'teenage male has stabbed mum outside property.'
- 24. Police found Anna deceased on the driveway. They forced entry and found John deceased in the living room and Jack with injuries to the neck and body in the kitchen.
- 25. Jack spent some time in hospital recovering from his injuries before being moved to a secure mental health unit. He was assessed by a psychiatrist who concluded that at the time of the homicides he was suffering serious mental illness; paranoid schizophrenia. The psychiatrist concluded there was clear evidence he was suffering psychotic symptoms for the 48 hours before the homicides. He had reported long-term auditory hallucinations telling him, he and other members of his family would be flayed alive and otherwise tortured. He was suffering therefore, paranoid delusions.
- 26. On the 19 January 2015 he was sentenced to an indefinite hospital order having pleaded guilty to manslaughter on the grounds of diminished responsibility.

3.5 Key themes identified

- Recognising the onset of an acute psychotic mental health crisis: family and agency responses to Jack's mental health
- Custody procedures for vulnerable mentally disordered individuals
- Recognising the potential impact of cannabis-induced psychosis
- Call-handling procedures between the ambulance and police services
- Incident management during the crisis of 7 July 2014

4. Analysis

- The tragic events of the 7 July 2014 during which a young man with no established mental health history, fatally stabbed his parents and attempted to end his own life, serves as a stark reminder that both family and friends and health and emergency services need to be alert to the subtle signs of deteriorating mental health.
- 2. With hindsight it is clear that in the 48 hours before the homicides, Jack was suffering from a serious mental illness; paranoid schizophrenia with paranoid delusions and auditory hallucinations that had been worsening for some weeks.
- 3. Within that critical 48-hour period, both health professionals and emergency service frontline staff saw Jack. He was subject to a Full Medical Health Act Assessment in

custody and within 24 hours, presented to a GP asking for help in relation to auditory hallucinations. Less than an hour before the homicides, he was risk assessed by both police response officers and ambulance personnel in response to a call for help from a family member. The analysis will consider whether there were missed opportunities to identify the nature of the mental health crisis and take action that might have averted this tragedy.

- 4. Mental Health Act legislation provides powers to detain and treat Jack but based upon what was disclosed or could have been known to professionals, could those powers have been used?
- 5. Were there police powers that would have allowed Jack to be detained and subjected to a further mental health assessment?
- 6. The role of Jack's family, who were present during much of that 48 hour period, will be examined to see what part they played and identify the impact of their cultural views and beliefs upon the information they chose to reveal or conceal, from professionals attempting to assess their relative.

4.1 Recognising the onset of an acute psychotic mental health crisis: family and agency responses to Jack's mental health

- 1. Mental Health professionals (and others) assessing a patient's mental health would ideally seek to gain a detailed and open account of their patient's personal history, establishing any experience of anxiety or depression, drug or alcohol abuse, as well as known mental health concerns in the family. The symptoms of mental health deterioration would be gathered ideally from observations of the patient, eye witness accounts, the patient's disclosures and often from family and friends who identify changes in behaviour.
- 2. The facts identified in this review suggest that observations of Jack could be misleading. The police officers arresting him from the side of the motorway on the 5 July 2014, described him as calm and compliant. From their viewpoint he had no mental health issues. (These were only identified when he admitted to hearing voices upon entering custody and by his attempted self-harming thereafter.)
- 3. During the subsequent mental health assessment Jack made 'good eye contact' and interacted in a way that led professionals to believe that the episode had been a cannabis-induced psychosis that had passed.

- 4. At the Walk-In Centre on the 6 July 2014 Jack became 'agitated' but was considered to be suffering from a neurotic condition with insomnia.
- 5. When the ambulance responder was faced with Jack in the middle of the most acute phase of his psychotic state, he concluded he was 'on edge'.
- 6. During each of these contacts with professionals, Jack was not identified as a paranoid schizophrenic in acute crisis, which with hindsight was clearly the case. He was apparently able to supress or manage his behaviour whilst suffering psychotic delusions and auditory hallucinations.
- 7. The importance, therefore of Jack being prepared to describe to professionals what he had been feeling and experiencing, cannot be overstated. In addition, the willingness, or otherwise, of his family to be open and honest about what they had seen, heard and experienced would be a factor influencing the pathways to mental health care for Jack.
- 8. Jack, whilst apparently wanting to stop his auditory hallucinations did not appear to have understood their mental health implications or have reached a point where he would describe the impact his mental health was having upon his life. His sister told the chair that he thought he was 'OK'.
- 9. The reason for this appeared to be a combination of interrelated factors; the family dynamic and relationships, Jack's character, as well as attitudinal and cultural beliefs of Anna. Only Julie had a realistic view of the mental health crisis and due to circumstances and missed opportunities, she was never given the chance to intervene.
- 10. It is clear that Jack's personal life had reached a crisis by July 2014. He was unemployed and had failed to complete his degree course. He had incurred significant debts. By his own admission, he had both a drink and drugs problem during his time at university. He told a psychiatrist during a pre-trial assessment that during that period he used £20 of cannabis every three days as well as 'dabbling' with the stimulant mephedrone (MKat,) the psychoactive drug MDMA (commonly known as ecstasy) and cocaine on an infrequent basis. In the weeks leading up to July 2014 Jack was according to his sister, using a lot of cannabis. The behaviour changes and signs of mental health deterioration were very evident to Julie, and must also have been to their parents.
- 11. Yet the crisis in Jack's life that very probably contributed to his cannabis abuse and mental health crisis could not be discussed with his parents. Only Julie, within the

- immediate family, had the kind of relationship with her brother where troubles would be shared, and it was a symptom of the mental health crisis, that as it deepened, his relationship with his sister deteriorated.
- 12. Andrew described Jack as proud and unlikely to seek help with his financial or personal problems; 'he would normally talk to me about things but he would also want to take the responsibility by himself. I think that is why I did not know about his mental health issues. When he was living away he could not afford the rent but he never asked me for help.'
- 13. The panel were provided with information that showed how Solihull Integrated Addiction Services (SIAS) publicise pathways into mental health services in the borough. Although the well-designed and informative website may well have suited Jack, had he accessed it, it seemed that in this case, he only made very tentative first steps to seek help in the days immediately before the homicides.
- 14. Although advised to seek support for cannabis-induced psychosis after the mental health assessment in custody, Jack's subsequent presentation at a Walk-In centre suggested he was not ready to openly address any mental health concern he may have had. The inhibiting factor may well have been the presence of Anna and John.
- 15. Anna had had relatively recent experience with a mental health crisis suffered by her other son, David. It seems unlikely from what is known that she would have seen the experience as positive. Professionals identified her as being hostile to anti-psychotic medication (which actually helped David and probably could have helped Jack). Her relationship with her son David broke down completely during the period he was engaged with Early Detection and Intervention Team. It is reasonable to assume that Anna's distrustful attitude to mental health services became entrenched due to this experience.
- 16. Julie was clear that her mother had a poor image of mental health services. She explained; 'She did not like doctors or mental health services. If I was ill it was ok to go to the doctors, but if it was for mental health she did not like that. I did try and tell her but she said they will hurt him. She was the same with (David). She said they would take him away and do things to him.'
- 17. The review panel was aware of the cultural attitudes towards mental health sometimes identified in some South East Asian communities. These range from denial, to a sense of shame and dishonour, where mental health is present. Amongst those South East Asian communities firmly established within the UK, it is possible

- that first generation immigrants may still hold some of these attitudes. Julie was clear in conversation that young adult south- east Asians born in the UK generally have more informed attitudes to mental health.
- 18. The chair asked Julie to what degree she believed cultural attitudes and the views of her south-east Asian family and community, would have affected her mother's view of mental health and treatment. She considered that, ' Her view was based on what she saw in the movies. She was quite fictional in her thoughts... Mom and dad were isolated from the Chinese community and would not socialise with others. That was not what was influencing her. Growing up watching things, mom was impressionable it was deep rooted. A bit like that she grew up thinking bad things would happen. '
- 19. It is the view of the panel that Julie may not have had a clear appreciation of the influence of her mother's Vietnamese upbringing and refugee status as a child, possibly had upon her views of authority figures like police and even doctors. However the Domestic Homicide Review in the absence of any other direct evidence would not want to overstate their significance.

4.1.1 What do we learn from agency and family responses about recognising an acute psychotic mental health episode?

- Practitioners should address cultural attitudes to mental health where appropriate during assessments to identify early on any inhibitions or concerns that could hamper effective care
- Although attitudes to mental health in the general population have changed markedly, practitioners need to be alert to the possibility that some patients may still choose to disguise symptoms and concerns. Their families may collude in this, for reasons which may be cultural, or personally held misconceptions
- Multi-lingual leaflets should be available to patients and carers which address commonly held misconceptions about mental health and challenge cultural attitudes rooted in notions of shame or honour

4.2 Custody procedures for vulnerable mentally disordered individuals

1. Upon arrival into custody following his arrest on Saturday 5 July 2014, Jack claimed not to have mental health problems but described hearing voices in his head.

- 2. The arresting officers had not actively considered his mental health, because he presented in a calm compliant way. From within the party travelling with Jack, they had only spoken with Anna, who was distressed to see her son taken by police. She would not have understood that custody could provide a pathway into mental health care for her son. In any case, she apparently would not have seen this as a positive outcome, because of her views on mental health and indeed the police.
- 3. During the full mental health assessment Jack said that his mother apparently felt he needed mental health help (in part because of David's mental health problems). However there does not appear to have been any attempt to seek Jack's permission to speak to his mother before the assessment. When the assessment concluded that Jack did not need to be detained for mental health treatment, Jack specifically asked the Approved Mental Health Professional not to tell Anna. It is possible that there was a missed opportunity to contact Anna before the assessment (albeit the findings of the review would indicate she was unlikely to be very forthcoming.)
- 4. Under the Police and Criminal Evidence Act 1986 (PACE), a custody officer must call an appropriate adult (AA)³ **immediately** if they have any suspicion, or are told in good faith, that a person has a mental disorder or mental vulnerability.
- 5. In this case, the custody sergeant stated he believed Jack did understand the procedures and entitlements. He went further and argued that he did not fit the definition of a vulnerable adult. He simply felt he might not be 'right'. His capacity to understand was not however the sole criteria for requiring an appropriate adult. There was clearly doubt about his mental state and this should have triggered the call for an appropriate adult. However apart from the booking in process, no police procedures were conducted for the first fifteen and a half hours of Jack's detention. The presence of an appropriate adult during this period would not have greatly assisted.
- 6. The intention to carry out a full mental health assessment persuaded the custody sergeant that he would wait for the conclusions of that assessment by the approved mental health professional and section 12 mental health act doctors. They would advise on whether Jack had a mental illness, or disorder and whether he could be subject to interview and charge. They would also alert the custody sergeant to the need for an appropriate adult for those police procedures.

DHR 2 Exec summary version 4 30.8.17

³ An appropriate adult can be a parent or other family member, friend or carer, social worker (or mental health worker), charity worker, specialist appropriate adult either paid or voluntary

- 7. PACE Codes of Practice⁴ amended in May 2014 now state in relation to mental health assessments in custody; ' The appropriate adult has no role in the assessment process and their presence is not required.'
- 8. The panel have been informed by Hertfordshire Constabulary that following a fast time internal review, conducted by an Assistant Chief Constable, a decision was made and passed to custody staff on the 8 July 2014 that; 'an appropriate adult is needed in all cases where the detainee's vulnerability is evident. Such cases will always include where the detainee` has been subject to a mental health assessment that results in fitness to detain and interview.' The panel considered the review to be good practice, and the changes made are a useful additional guarantee of a detainee's rights and wellbeing. (Although the presence of an appropriate adult was not required under Police and Criminal Evidence Act, it may have helped to support and reassure Jack.)
- 9. It could also be argued that, with greater awareness of mental health, or a formalised mental health screening process, the custody sergeant could have identified Jack's mental state far more quickly. It took over twelve hours to reach the stage where Jack had been subject to a full mental health assessment, and seventeen hours before he was released.
- 10. Since April 2015 Health Care Professionals (HCPs) have been imbedded within Hertfordshire Custody units. This according to Hertfordshire submissions to the review apparently allows for much swifter assessments of detainees for physical and mental health issues and could lead to an earlier section 12 assessment. (Author's note: A nurse was available on the evening in question and served only to confirm the view of the custody sergeant that a section 12 review was required.)
- 11. The panel felt that notwithstanding this improvement, the screening questions on arrival in custody are insufficient; making it less likely mental health concerns will be identified promptly. Studies and practical trials have been conducted on more targeted screening processes.
- 12. In 2013 together with academics from Manchester University, the Lancashire Care

 NHS Foundation Trust and Lancashire Constabulary, they developed a fourteen-

-

⁴ REVISED CODE OF PRACTICE FOR THE DETENTION, TREATMENT AND QUESTIONING OF PERSONS BY POLICE OFFICERS POLICE AND CRIMINAL EVIDENCE ACT 1984 (PACE) – CODE C paragraph 3.16

- question screening tool to be used by custody sergeants to accurately identify the need to refer to Mental Health Professionals.⁵
- 13. The Polquest contained fourteen screening questions, some of which were recognised as 'high risk'. If these were answered in I the affirmative, it would prompt the custody team to make an immediate referral to Mental Health services whilst the subject was still in custody.
- 14. Historical self-harm and a present desire to self-harm represented such triggers. Other 'red' triggers are affirmative responses to 'Have you recently felt that your thoughts have been directly interfered with, or controlled by another, in a way that people would find hard to believe?' and also "Have you recently heard voices when there was no one around to account for this?"
- 15. It is argued that the custody sergeant could have reached the required intervention by Mental Health Professionals far sooner had better screening questions identified the signs and significance of delusions/ hallucinations and the associated heightened risk from self-harm.
- 16. Hertfordshire Constabulary have brought in a "Vulnerability Assessment Framework" (VAF) designed to manage the risk and vulnerability of a detainee that includes an assessment form completed by the officers bringing a detainee into custody. This together with the appropriate adult guidance will improve mental health screening. However the force has agreed to consider POLQUEST or a similar tool to enhance mental health screening.
- 17. As a result of a review conducted by Lord Bradley in 2009, all forces have a commitment to 'Diversion at point of arrest' schemes. They seek to ensure that people with mental health problems who come into contact with the police and courts are identified and directed towards appropriate mental health care, particularly as an alternative to imprisonment. Had this scheme been operating in Hertfordshire, it is likely that this would have led to a mental health referral following the completion of the custody procedures. The panel were informed that a Diversion scheme is planned for Hertfordshire however it is unlikely to be in place before 2020.

⁵ OHRN. Manual for the Police Mental Health Screening Questionnaire (PolQuest) and Referral Pathway (Sept 2013)

⁶ The Bradley Report Lord Bradley's review of people with mental health problems or learning disabilities in the criminal justice system April 2009

- 18. Although West Midlands Police were not responsible for custody issues in this case, their view was that within their custody centres they are achieving best practice in relation to detainees with mental health concerns.
- 19. Jack was released by the night duty custody sergeant on the basis that there was no longer a risk of harm to himself or others. Despite the recommendation that he be released to the care of a family member, no attempt was made to secure this. It does not appear that a referral to Solihull Mental health services was ever sent through.
- 20. The broader requirement placed upon Local Authorities by the Care Act 2014, to assess whether adults need care and support would appear to have relevance in Jack's case. His possible cannabis addiction, and potential mental health vulnerability indicated that he had unmet support needs. It was the panel's view that the issue of appropriate referrals to relevant adult services, alerting them to the care and support needs of an adult in custody, is one which needs to be reviewed by police services when commissioning custody healthcare.
- 21. The necessary referrals should be part of a pre-release risk assessment, which takes into account identifying the family and carers of a vulnerable detainee. This would provide a strengths-based consideration of a person's care needs once the police service are no longer responsible for their care.
- 22. The Hertfordshire Constabulary Individual Management Review explained that following the fast time internal review led by the Assistant Chief Constable, a decision was made to immediately introduce pre-release risk assessments.
- 23. A direction was sent to custody staff on the 7 July 2014, instructing them to complete pre-release assessments on the release of a vulnerable adult from custody. The guidance was reinforced by the requirement that 'such cases will always include where the detainee has been subject to a mental health assessment that results in fitness to detain and interview.' The review panel consider this to be very good practice.
- 24. It is the panels' view that self-harm in custody should raise the risk level in the prerelease assessments to high or very high. Where the Custody Officer believes that the person may be an immediate danger to themselves or others, then a referral should be made on that persons behalf, preferably with their consent, but, if necessary, without it.

- 25. Whilst the custody sergeant releasing Jack had been told that the self-harm and auditory hallucinations had been the result of a cannabis-induced psychosis that had passed, it is clear with hindsight that the danger to Jack and others had not.
- 26. Whilst the review agrees with the Hertfordshire Constabulary Individual Management Reviews conclusion that had a pre- release risk assessment been undertaken it would not have altered events, this is because there is not sufficient weight placed upon self-harm in custody even under the new pre-release assessment.
- 27. It is possible that more focus on where the detainee went upon release may have led to Andrew being asked to meet Jack. Hertfordshire Constabulary have now produced a policy regarding the use of two locally approved taxi firms for vulnerable detainees. However there is a stipulation that the family or friends of the detainee should be considered first. Had this policy existed at the time, Andrew may have been called upon to provide transport to a suitable address. It is of course unclear whether Jack's acute phase would have played out in a different location with potentially similar tragic results.

4.2.1 What do we learn about custody procedures for mentally vulnerable individuals?

- The early identification of a detainee's mental vulnerability may not be achieved with current triage questions. The use of a more detailed mental health screening tool on arrival into custody (such as PolQuest) should be explored by police services
- Mental health assessments in custody should draw on information from family and carers. Unwillingness to allow engagement with or disclosure to family by a detainee should be seen as a warning sign where the detainee is to be released to that address and their support will be important to the detainee
- Whilst a custody mental health assessment may conclude that a detainee is fit to be detained, interviewed and charged and are is not mentally disordered, the behaviour which caused concern (self-harm, psychotic behaviour) means that they were mentally vulnerable and probably remain so. Where symptoms have passed, mental health referrals should be encouraged and the detainee's consent sought as part of the release process. Encouraging self- referral and signposting that person may not always be sufficient.
- Pre-release risk assessments should be reviewed and a mental health referral should be made (with or without consent) if a detainee self-harmed in custody
- Police services should consider in the light of the Care Act 2014 section 9, the duty
 of local authorities to provide care and support needs assessments. Where it is
 believed a detainee has such care and support needs, police services should identify
 with custody healthcare commissioners how, (with the consent of the detainee),
 such referrals should be made. (Recommendation 6)

- Where a detainee is mentally vulnerable and may need an appropriate adult, custody officers should always be made aware of family members contacting the force control room or the station, seeking to support that detainee
- All officers need to be reminded of the importance of prompt entry of charges/cautions on Police National Computer. Forces should ensure their procedures are robust and fit for purpose

4.3 Recognising cannabis-induced psychosis and its' long term impact upon mental health

- 1. The full mental health assessment conducted whilst Jack was in custody concluded that he had experienced a drug induced psychotic episode that had now passed.
- 2. Advice provided by the Royal College of Psychiatrists⁷ suggests that; 'some people may develop temporary psychotic symptoms, such as hallucinations and delusions, which resolve themselves within hours or a few days without help.' It was therefore not unreasonable, based upon Jack's demeanour and selective disclosure, that this episode could have been characterised as one that did not require psychiatric services. However there seems to have been an assumption by the professionals that without further consumption of cannabis, symptoms would not reoccur. Underlying the suggestion that Jack seek help from his GP for cannabis use is the implicit belief that this was not an episode that indicated worsening mental health. In a recent article, a psychiatric consultant from the Shropshire Community & Mental Health Services NHS Trust pointed out, there is a slow and gradual effect of cannabis and the symptoms continue to worsen for some time after the person stops using it.'
- 3. It appears possible that Jack's deterioration after release from custody was still attributable to cannabis—induced psychosis, although the assessments of Jack in custody after the homicides do not attribute the psychosis to cannabis.
- 4. Cannabis-induced psychosis and schizophrenia have many shared elements. Schizophrenia has negative symptoms; a withdrawal or lack of function, not wanting to leave the house, not wanting to engage with family or friends, apathy, sleeplessness. It also has positive symptoms; hallucinations and delusions. With

⁷ Royal College of Psychiatrists 'Cannabis and Mental Health.'

⁸ Dr Brian Boettcher Cannabis Psychosis (Priory Lodge education)

- hindsight we know that Jack was exhibiting all of these symptoms in the days leading to his acute mental illness.
- 5. The Mental Health assessment seems to the review panel not to have taken the episode of psychosis sufficiently seriously. Cannabis-induced psychosis can lead to very serious long-term mental health implications.
- 6. Jack was suffering depression and stress caused by his financial situation and lack of employment, which may have led him to 'self-medicate' with cannabis. If his underlying problems were not addressed it was unlikely that he would simply stop using the drug.
- 7. The panel concluded that cannabis- induced psychosis is a public health issue requiring greater public awareness. Young people should be made aware of the mental health risks associated with cannabis use. Many studies have pointed to the danger of allowing cannabis to be characterised as a 'soft' drug. The apparently harmful impact upon Jack's mental health of cannabis use does seem clear, whether or not there was an existing mental health problem.
- 8. It was the panel's view that the tragic outcome in this Domestic Homicide Review and growing evidence from academic research, justified consideration of a national awareness raising campaign. (Recommendation seven)

4.3.1 What do we learn about recognising the potential significance of cannabis-induced psychosis?

- There appeared to be some minimisation of the dangers from cannabis-induced psychosis which did not seem to take into account that it had been accompanied by recent self-harm
- The assessment that the mental disorder had passed after a period in detention did not appear to take into account that in the case of cannabis- induced psychosis, symptoms can worsen even without further drug use
- There is a public health issue that needs to be addressed to ensure that young people and families are aware of the potential of serious mental illness as a consequence of cannabis use. (Recommendation seven)

4.4 Call-handling procedures between West Midlands Ambulance and Police Services

This incident illustrated the vital importance of ensuring that all relevant information
was identified by the ambulance call assessor and passed to the responder via a call

- handler, using the combination of radio transmissions and messaging on a Mobile Despatch Terminal (MDT.)
- 2. The ambulance service Individual Management Review concluded that Julie was in the bathroom to prevent her brother finding out she had called, rather than for reasons of personal safety. It was suggested at panel that on the recording of the call, Julie sounded calm throughout which may have allayed the call assessor's anxiety. If that is true, it shows a preconceived view of how a caller should sound, when fearful. It is to be hoped that the service now recognises this and trains its' call handlers, learning from this experience.
- 3. What is evident from the transcript alone, is that by the end of the call from Julie, the call assessor was sufficiently concerned for Julie's safety that she asked several times whether the bathroom was secure and told Julie to remain there until ambulance and police arrived.
- 4. Julie was categorical when she spoke to the author; she feared that her brother would kill them all. She did not use those words to the call-assessor. However the call assessor was given sufficient information to consider this to be a high-risk call.
- 5. What seems clear is that neither the ambulance responder nor the police officers attending ever had a clear understanding of the known and identified risk factors which had been established by the call assessor by the end of the first call made by Julie.
- 6. It is a concern to the review panel that the call routing process, which is repeated in emergency service call centres hundreds of times in every day, could allow so much scope for miscommunication. It is reasonable to assume that similar communication difficulties could be occurring on a daily basis.
- 7. The failure to identify key elements of risk and pass them to responders was described at panel by West Midlands Ambulance Services managers as an error made by the call assessor. The review has not been provided with details of the level of experience or training of the call assessor, or any other relevant factors that could account for the apparent failure. The panel would therefore seek assurances from West Midlands Ambulance Service that training and processes are now in place reducing the risk of similar errors in future, and that supervisors could identify such errors before they had a detrimental impact upon patient safety. (Recommendation four)

4.4.1 What do we learn about the call handling procedures between West Midlands Ambulance Service and West Midlands Police?

- Communications between the two services must be concise, professional and clear and assumptions should not be made concerning the nature of the call or the identity of the caller.
- Call handlers should refer back to the Computer Aided Dispatch/OASIS log after a
 call is concluded or a call assessor judges that all relevant information has been
 obtained, to ensure information passed to their responders remains relevant and
 accurate
- The Computer Aided Dispatch notes of a call to ambulance service should be adapted to allow identification of safeguarding risks to the caller or others (as well as professionals) which should be 'flagged'
- The protocols for ensuring that the relevant risk information is passed to responders should be reviewed to ensure that call assessors and despatchers work more effectively together
- Flagged risk indicators should be reviewed by a call centre supervisor to ensure risk was addressed before a log is closed
- The Manual Despatch Terminal used by the ambulance service should be reviewed to ensure that it is capable of providing a responder with both key medical but also critical safety information
- Training of call assessors should challenge assumptions arrived at from the tone and emotion of the caller
- Call handling between services could be simplified with shared Contact Centres

4.5 Incident management during the Acute Mental Health Crisis of 7th July 2014.

- 1. The call made by Julie was to ambulance services and was an ambulance service led incident even though a safety risk had been identified.
- 2. Had the Police National Computer entry of Jack's arrest and caution for threatening behaviour less than two days before been entered on the system in a timely manner officers would have noted that mental health and the use of sharp instruments was a feature of Jack's recent behaviour. Regrettably due to individual error, it was not update until the afternoon of 7th July 2014, some hours after the homicides and attempted suicide. Similarly, Anna described the incident that led to Jack being cautioned, as a panic attack on a bus but did not mention the involvement of police and subsequent arrest. It is quite probable that none of the family knew how the matter concluded.

- 3. Police were called and Taser-equipped officers were sent to the scene because of the risk of harm to the ambulance crew. But because the ambulance despatchers never properly articulated the nature of the threat, once Anna denied there had been an incident, or that Jack had been holding a sharp instrument and had selfharmed, the absolute requirement for police attendance had seemingly ended. Officers remained to back-up the single crewed ambulance responder.
- 4. When police are called to a disturbance there would be an expectation that the caller would be found, identified and their safety established. Particularly where a domestic abuse incident has been alleged, police should never leave a scene without identifying everyone concerned.
- 5. Unfortunately ambulance control never informed their responder or police that there had been sounds of a domestic dispute whilst the caller was on line. This made it easier for Anna to convince the officers and ambulance responder that nothing untoward had occurred. She covered up the recent self-harm by saying it was not recent and had already been seen by a GP. In playing down the immediate risk, she diverted attention away from Jack who played his part as directed by his mother, by being calm and compliant.
- 6. It is of particular concern that the safety of the caller was never established, by either police or the ambulance responder. In the first instance the ambulance control room should have alerted the crews to her presence in the bathroom since she had been told to stay there and wait for the emergency services.
- 7. When one police officer made the assumption Julie was the caller and that she was upstairs, the officer neither told his colleague nor informed the ambulance responder. In hindsight the officer explained this was to ensure Jack did not identify the call maker. Maybe because the potential gravity of the incident had never been clear, both the officers and the ambulance responder scaled the response down. The police did not revert to what would be the default position of police attendance at an incident; locate the informant.
- 8. The tragedy in this case is that Julie could hear what was being said, and was expecting officers to come and speak to her. Conscious that she would be going against the wishes of her mother, she did not present herself but was clear in conversation with the author that she would have spoken out despite her mother's veto; 'I could hear what they were saying I stayed upstairs. I came out of the bathroom. I then felt safe but stayed upstairs. I did expect that they might come to

speak to me. I thought they would have come to speak to me. I would have said the same to them as I am telling you. I would have told the services I thought he would kill us all. I would not lie. I didn't care what he thought I wanted (him) to get better I wanted to go to sleep. I would have told them. They didn't tell (him) who had called them. They didn't ask for me. They knew someone in the house had called them. Even then, when they were there, what he was saying was weird.

- 9. Police presence at the scene was to prevent a risk of harm to anyone present. They are limited to using arrest powers for criminal offences or breach of the peace.
- 10. However had Julie revealed the mental health arrest, the domestic disturbance that had just occurred, the recent self-harming with a knife, the struggle to disarm Jack, her fear that he would rearm himself and kill them all, the panel has no doubt that Jack would have been arrested to prevent a breach of the peace and taken into custody, where a further mental health assessment would have been undertaken.
- 11. This was the only way by which police could have legitimately removed Jack from the house. The police have no mental health powers in private premises. (The UK is almost the only country in the developed world not to extend police mental health powers to private premises.⁹)
- 12. Without disclosures and openness from the family and patient, neither the ambulance responder nor the police officers had the necessary understanding of mental health to recognise the more subtle signs of mental disorder. The ambulance responder wanted Jack to agree to a mental health assessment in hospital, based on what they had been led to believe was an old and relatively minor self-harming injury.
- 13. Faced with a refusal from Jack to be physically examined, the ambulance responder carried out visual checks for signs of injury and assessed the risk of self-harm /suicide using the SADPERSON (SADS).¹⁰

4.5.1 What do we learn from the incident management during the acute mental health crisis of 7 July 2014

- Training for all emergency service responders (police and ambulance) should reinforce the need to seek to identify the caller and ensure they have all relevant information.
- A reminder to current police and ambulance staff should be given based on the

⁹ Mental Health Cop: A Paramedic led incident. Inspector Mick Brown

¹⁰ SAD PERSONS is a 10-item scale (assessing: sex, age, depression, previous attempts, ethanol abuse, rational thinking loss, social support, organised plan, no spouse, and sickness) giving a score out of 10 which translates to a low, moderate, or high suicide risk.

- learning from this Domestic Homicide Review
- West Midlands Ambulance Service should review the use of the SADPERSON
 assessment tool by responders in the light of current National Institute for Health
 and Care Excellence guidance.
- Police powers in relation to mental health vulnerability in private are limited to arrest for criminal offences or breach of the peace making it particularly critical to identify possible arrest options during a Mental Health episode in the home.

5. Conclusions

- 1. This tragic case reached a crisis in the early hours of Monday 7 July 2014 during which Jack was in an acute phase of paranoid schizophrenia. Suffering from paranoid delusions and auditory hallucinations for some months, which had worsened in the preceding days, he feared he and his family would be victims of a gang who intended to torture and kill them all. Jack felt the need to keep his family close on the night in question and repeatedly armed himself with sharp instruments.
- 2. Immediately after the intervention of both ambulance and police services at the home address, his paranoia led him to conclude that he should kill his family to prevent them suffering worse at the hands of the 'gang'. It is probably only the fact that she was upstairs and away from the immediate incident, which allowed Julie to flee to safety.
- 3. That Jack in the 36 hours before the homicides, had been subject to a mental health assessment in custody as a result of psychotic behaviour, had been to see a GP, and had police and ambulance present at his home after his sister alerted the emergency services that he was in crisis, makes the later homicides all the more terrible and hard to understand.
- 4. The practice of professionals assessing Jack appeared to be appropriate, and the panel concluded that based upon what they were being told by the patient and his family, they could not have anticipated the acute paranoid schizophrenic episode of Monday 7 July 2014. Only the Approved Mental Health professional and Section 12 Mental Health Act doctors who saw Jack had the necessary experience of mental health to identify the subtle signs of an impending crisis. The conclusion they reached was a defensible one, made without awareness of all the relevant facts.
- 5. The General Practitioner in the walk-in centre took advice from the on-call psychiatrist. Without open disclosure of all the symptoms and signs of deterioration,

- the General Practitioner did what was appropriate to assist Jack before he could visit his own General Practitioner on Monday.
- 6. The ambulance responder's training would provide a basic understanding of dealing with mental health patients, that of the frontline police officers considerably less. That they could not call on the mental health street triage car with their additional expertise was unfortunate since they may well have identified more concerns.
- 7. The panel felt that Jack's ability to engage with professionals in an appropriate way, even whilst in the midst of a schizophrenic crisis, might have contributed to the shared sense that he was not a significant risk to himself or others. With hindsight it is evident this was not the case. That someone in crisis can present in this way is something that needs to be highlighted in the mental health awareness training of all frontline professionals.
- 8. The family dynamic was highly significant in this case. Anna apparently had firm and entrenched views of mental health treatment that had led to problems and ultimately estrangement from David when he had experienced a psychotic episode. Her distrust of mainstream mental health treatment for David was a warning sign of how she would react to similar symptoms in her eldest son. This was not the supportive environment Jack would have required to be open and honest about his cannabis abuse and deteriorating mental health.
- 9. The review has shown that both Jack and Anna were very selective in what they disclosed to professionals. Jack had not acknowledged the full extent of his mental health problems, and Anna did not want to acknowledge them. Anna told Jack to 'act normally' in front of police and ambulance crew to prevent him being taken away. To a man suffering paranoid delusions that required him to stay with his family, these would have been influential words.
- 10. Julie probably alone understood the worsening mental health of her brother. She tried to persuade her mother to seek help for him but could not overcome her dominant personality and misinformed views. Her 999 call for help, in face of parental opposition, was in itself a considerable and courageous challenge to her mother.
- 11. That she could not bring herself to come downstairs to the emergency responders and contradict her brother and mother's accounts, is understandable but was with hindsight a pivotal moment. She was unambiguous and emphatic that had those

- responders sought her out, she would have told them that she feared her brother would kill them all.
- 12. Poor communication between the emergency control rooms of the police and ambulance services meant that their responders did not seek out the informant, Julie, either to ensure she was safe or to obtain her account. This was a very significant missed opportunity. The review has concluded that had she been spoken to the information she would have given would have compelled the police to take positive action to remove Jack preventing the tragedy that morning. Without that crucial information, the extent of Jack's crisis and the extreme risk to the family could not have been predicted.
- 13. If Jack had been arrested to prevent a breach of the peace, and had undergone a further mental health assessment in custody (where the incident on Saturday 5th July 2014 could have been taken into consideration) it is far from certain that the decision would have been to hospitalise him. It is possible that he would have been offered community mental health treatment. However had Julie expressed her concerns in the terms she used to the chair, it would have been a highly influential factor in any pre-release assessment of the safety of Jack and his family. In any case, his removal would have prevented the tragic events that occurred in the families' home.

6. Recommendations

6.1 Strategic recommendations of the Domestic Homicide Review Panel

Recommendation one

1a. That West Midlands Police and Hertfordshire Constabulary and commissioners of police custody health services relevant to these two Police areas should, in consultation with mental health services, consider the effectiveness of their mental health screening processes upon detention in light of the circumstances of this case. They should provide assurances back to the Safer Solihull Partnership of the robustness of the current systems to ensure that screening questions recognise and initiate appropriate response for vulnerable mentally disordered individuals held in detention.

It is suggested that a screening tool such as POLQUEST or equivalent tool should be adopted where present screening questions are less extensive than those in this model. Assurances should be given upon the date of completion of any changes.

1b. Assurances are sought that training of all detention staff is provided to include POLQUEST or equivalent tool that improves their awareness of mentally vulnerable individuals and offenders and enable early identification of concerns.

Recommendation two

That where a POLQUEST or equivalent screening tool has identified a mentally vulnerable offender/individual at immediate risk at the time of arrest/or whilst in custody, a post release referral to mental health services should be made with the consent of the individual but subject to criteria established by Police forces without their consent if necessary and with regard to current guidance and legislation concerning disclosure or where other people are, or maybe, at risk including children.

Assurances are sought from West Midlands Police and Hertfordshire Constabulary that their current processes are compliant with this recommendation and if not what action will be taken in reply to achieve this as a minimum.

Recommendation three

That pre-release risk assessment should be completed for all vulnerable detainees released from police custody. Custody staff should in addition ensure appropriate referrals on release and obtain appropriate expert advice on the safety of others following the release of a detained person.

Assurances are sought from West Midlands Police and Hertfordshire Constabulary that their current processes are compliant with this.

Recommendation four

West Midlands Police and West Midlands Ambulance Service Domestic Homicide Review leads or relevant organisational leads should jointly consider the learning from this Domestic Homicide Review relating to call handling and review practice and procedures where incidents require both services.

- This should include ensuring that call assessors from either service consistently identify risk within medical emergencies that may also be disorder or a risk of criminal injury to any person, or vice versa
- West Midlands Ambulance Service should ensure that their Computer Aided Dispatch system allows risk from criminal injury and disorder identified during a call about a medical emergency, to be 'flagged' to ensure that this information is always shared with West Midlands Police to allow officers to respond appropriately
- Both services should review how incidents are supervised to ensure identified risk has been addressed before the Computer Aided Dispatch system is closed
- Both services to identify why current procedures can allow crucial information obtained by a call assessor not to be passed to a call handler and consequently not be shared with responders and effect necessary changes
- The Manual Dispatch Terminal used by the ambulance service should be reviewed to ensure that it is capable of providing a responder with both key medical but also critical safety information (West Midlands Ambulance Service)
- Training of call assessors should be reviewed to ensure it challenges
 assumptions arrived at from the tone and emotion of the caller
 Assurances are sought from West Midlands Police and West Midlands
 Ambulance Service of their organisational response to each of the
 points within this recommendation. The response should provide a

statement back to Safer Solihull Partnership of any remedial action to be taken to meet these points as a minimum.

Recommendation five

That West Midlands Ambulance Service should review the SADPERSON risk assessment tool currently used by responders to predict future suicide or repetition of self-harm, in the light of current NICE guidance giving specific consideration to the fact that it should not be relied upon for this purpose. The service should give assurances back to Safer Solihull Partnership that it is compliant with nationally recognised best practice for assessing risk of self harm/suicide and change both their policy and practice accordingly.

Recommendation six

That West Midlands Police and Hertfordshire Constabulary in the light of section 9 of the Care Act 2014, consider and demonstrate that they understand local policies and procedures for Local Authority or Healthcare services; especially where it is believed a detainee has such care and support needs.

That West Midlands Police and Hertfordshire Constabulary should identify with custody healthcare commissioners how, (with the consent of the detainee,) such referrals should be made and provide assurances back to the Safer Solihull Partnership of their considerations and findings.

Recommendation seven

That the Safer Solihull Partnership require its five responsible authorities (Council, Police, Fire, Probation and Health) to include within its safeguarding training for front line practitioners the relationship between mental health and cannabis use. NHS England to be included.